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REPORT OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR FOR EUROPE ON SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL 

DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

I. INTRODUCTION 

1. The present report summarizes significant regional developments in the bietinium 

1986-1987 and the major issues discussed at the thirty-seventh session of the Regional 

Committee for Europe, in September 1987. 

2. In spite of the Organization's overall financial difficulties, for which solutions and 
measures are still being sought and discussed, the European Region has, in many w a y s , good 
reason for optimism, particularly as regards health policy developments, as well as improved 
general political climate. However, the shortfall of some USÍ 2 million in 1986/1987 has 
obvious implications both for the work capacity of the Regional Office in a number of ( 

programmes areas and for the more general morale of the staff. 

3. Progress in the development of health-for-all policies throughout the Region is an 
encouraging sign. Although a number of countries are confronted with economic constraints, 
more and more Member States have genuinely taken up the challenge of actively reorienting 
their long-term health development in line with the regional strategy and targets for health 
for all. Increasingly, intergovernmental and nongovernmental organizations, as well as 
national health authorities, have started to join this movement, leading to new programmes at 
national or local levels. 

II. SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS AND PROGRAMME ACTIVITIES 

Review of health trends in the Region 

4. In most countries of the Region health statistics tend to be somewhat delayed, and there 
is as yet no clear picture of the main health trends during 1986-1987. Judging from trends 
since 1980 the following has probably been the situation. 

5. The main health problem has no doubt been lifestyle-related disease. Mortality from 
ischaemic heart disease, after clearly increasing trends during the 1970s in a number of 
countries, is starting to diminish; the level of coronary mortality, however, is high, and 
in one fourth of the countries in the Region it is still rising. The situation is somewhat 
more positive with regard to stroke, which is clearly decreasing in a number of countries. 
On the other hand there is clearly a rising trend in cancer mortality, particularly for lung 
cancer, in most countries of the Region (the overwhelming part of this increase being linked 
to the rising trend in smoking since the beginning of the 1970s). In many countries there 
has been a positive trend regarding accidents in recent years, particularly traffic 
accidents, but incidence is still on the rise in a few countries. 

6. The increasing AIDS epidemic is a major concern in the Region. The number of reported 
cases is doubling approximately every 10 months, and by the end of 1987 the epidemic had 
reached 31 of the 32 Member States of the Region. The epidemiological data related to the 
spread of the virus are still very incomplete, and it is impossible to estimate with any 
degree of certainty the number of people infected with the virus； the most quoted figure is 
some 500 000. While the "classical" risk groups - homosexuals, drug abusers, and 
haemophiliacs 一 have been affected in almost all countries, the relative importance of 、 
infection in the different groups has varied, with drug abusers constituting a much higher 
proportion of the total number of reported AIDS cases in the southern part of the Region, as, 
compared with the northern area. In general, the proportion of new cases of AIDS that are 】 
found among drug abusers has been rising noticeably during the biennium, 

1. Both the accident at the Chernobyl nuclear power plant in April 1986 - when the 

resulting radioactive cloud spread to many countries in Europe - and the fire at a 

pharmaceutical plant in Basle in November - when toxic chemicals were washed into the Rhine 

and spread through the river systems of four countries before reaching the North Sea -

revealed the need internationally-harmonized monitoring and emergency response systems for 

environmental disasters in the highly industrialized European Region. 

8* Increased attention has had to be given in countries of Europe to the health problems of 
specific vulnerable groups： the long-term unemployed, migrant groups and ethnic minorities. 
A major publication, on the problems of migration and health and the health care needs of 
ethnic minorities, was issued in 1986. 



Development of health-for-all policies 

9. The discussions carried out individually and collectively with Member States on the 

establishment or further development of national health-for-all policies have shown most 

encouraging broad support not only from the health authorities but also from different 

political echelons. 

10. At the end of the biennium seven Member States had undertaken large-scale reviews of 
their health development policies, using the 1985 regional target document as a framework, 
and on that basis adopted new national health-for-all policies; seven others were undergoing 
similar processes. In the remaining Member States a broad range of health-for-all endeavours 
started, some including the establishment of policies on a sub-national level. Practically 
all European Member States are participating in major WHO health-for-all projects or have 
health-for-all activities foreseen in their collaborative medium-term programme with the 
Regional Office. 

11. Moreover, the regional target document is increasingly becoming a "working document" of 
national health authorities. Many countries undertake to translate it into their national 
languages, which will undoubtedly ensure even wider distribution and comprehension of the 
collective policies and goals of Member States. At the end of the biennium it had been 
translated into 17 different languages in 14 countries. 

Collaboration with Member States 

12. The leadership workshops held since 1981 for Chief Medical Officers, Directors-General 
of Health, and Secretaries of State for Health of Member States have proved to be a very 
useful tool in motivating action towards and promoting health-for-all policy development. 
Another workshop was held in Ireland in August 1986, and the expertise of those present was 
used to comment on the first draft of the new Irish national health-for-all policy - an 
innovative approach in a spirit of mutual intercountry cooperation and a very helpful input 
for further work on that policy. 

13. Cooperation between the Regional Office and individual Member States by means of 
medium-term programmes is steadily increasing, as it is mutually felt that countries 1 

priorities in the framework of the health-for-all strategies and targets can in this way be 
tackled most rationally and effectively. The number of such programmes has now expanded 
to 23, and in the context of management of WHO'S resources a new standard mechanism for 
evaluation is being worked out and will shortly be put into practice. 

Collaboration with other organizations 

14. In September 1986 the Regional Office initiated the first serious discussion with 
intergovernmental organizations as to how they, too, might use the regional health-for-all 
strategy and targets as a framework for their developmental programmes. In November 1987 
this was followed up by the Nordic Council, which drafted its new programme for cooperation 
within the sectors of social welfare and health, with close links to the regional 
health-for-all policy. It is extremely important to ensure that all the intergovernmental 
organizations in Europe are actively working in the same direction in health development, 
thus facilitating the work of overcoming obstacles in countries in harmonizing decisions -
not only oil policy, but also on technical issues related to health. 

15. October 1986 saw a breakthrough in cooperation between WHO and the medical profession, 
when at the first meeting of all European National Medical Associations, held in Vienna, the 
Associations stated their willingness to start cooperating direct with the Regional Office. 
They also asked the Regional Office to become a clearing-house for greater contacts between 
them. The second meeting of the Associations was held in November 1987, in Paris, when 
tobacco and the anti-smoking campaign were the main topics of discussion. It is hoped that 
the Associations will henceforth be able to encourage physicians all over Europe to undertake 
an exemplary role as far as smoking is concerned (as requested by the Regional Committee in 
September 1987). 

16. A meeting of major nongovernmental organizations in Europe was organized at the Regional 

Office late in 1986 in order to stimulate them to promote the health-for-all message in their 

work. Many of these organizations have clearly manifested interest, and cooperation in many 

activities has been substantially enhanced• 



17. An important outcome of WHO'S dialogue with nongovernmental organizations was the 
decision of the Association of Schools of Public Health in Europe to take up the regional 
health-for-all policy as a basis for its work and to issue training materials along the lines 
of the health-for-all targets and make these documents available for broader use in schools 
of public health of the Region. A similar development, with emphasis on research and 
educational issues, is under way in a new health-for-all-oriented network of European 
universities; the Association of Medical Deans in Europe and the Association of Medical 
Education in Europe declared their interest in collaborating with the Regional Office in this 
connection. 

Major programme activities 

18. One of the major preoccupations throughout 1986 and 1987 was undoubtedly the prevention 
and control of AIDS. Activities at the regional level concentrated primarily on continuing 
the regional epidemiological surveillance system (which was started in 1984), as well as on ‘ 
starting activities related to national policy formulation, definition of regional strategies 
for the control of the HIV viruses, and development of a regional programme for prevention 
and control of the disease and treatment of AIDS patients. Several WHO meetings were 
organized and Regional Office staff attended many national and international meetings. In 
close collaboration with WHO headquarters - taking into account the global strategy for 
combating AIDS 一 a preliminary draft of an expanded regional programme was elaborated and 
endorsed by the thirty-seventh session of the Regional Committee. The Regional Office staff 
increased in 1987 to comply with the workload envisaged in this important priority area. 

19. The aforementioned accident at Chernobyl (paragraph 7) revealed the inadequacy, or 
absence, in Member States of effective warning and monitoring systems, as well as the need to 
agree on more precise radiation safety levels, including those relating to foodstuffs. 
Following discussions at the thirty-sixth and thirty-seventh sessions of the Regional 
Committee, the Regional Office carried out considerable work in this field, and guidelines 
for countries were subsequently discussed at a meeting in Geneva in November 1987. 

20. During the last few years there have been a number of major accidents around the world -
Europe included - involving releases of chemicals which have caused death or impairment of 
those affected. The Regional Office for Europe has therefore identified its cooperation with 
Member States in contingency planning for and response to such episodes. An international 
conference on chemical accidents, organized by the Regional Office for Europe in 
collaboration with the International Programme on Chemical Safety and the Istituto Superiore 
di Sanità, was held in Rome from 7 to 10 July 1987. It was attended by over 300 participants 
w h o , on the basis of an analysis of national programmes for disaster preparedness and case 
histories of many actual accidents, developed general guidance for future action; the major 
accidents reviewed included the massive pollution of the River Rhine (see paragraph 7)• The 
conference called for more effective preventive measures, including environmental impact 
assessment, and for better contingency planning. Important elements which needed more 
systematic consideration were the treatment and rehabilitation of acute casualties and 
comprehensive investigations into delayed health impairment. 

21. Following a series of studies on perinatal technology (which resulted in the publication 
Having a baby in Europe), three very successful interregional "birth conferences", focusing 
on appropriate technology for birth, were organized in cooperation with the Regional Office 
for the Americas and headquarters. 

22. The emphasis in the regional strategy oil lifestyles and health has led to a global 
intensification of activities in this field. A major event was the International Conference 
on Health Promotion, organized in November 1986 in Ottawa, Canada, by the Regional Office in 
collaboration with the Canadian Ministry of Health and Welfare and the Canadian Public Health 
Association. It brought together scientists, politicians, health care administrators and 
representatives of nongovernmental and intergovernmental organizations, and concluded with 
the approval of a charter for health promotion as a framework for action within countries. 

23. Also with regard to lifestyles, a new project was launched aiming at developing city 
health-f or-all movements involving not only health professionals but also politicians, city 
planners and environmentalists. Great interest has been shown by several countries, and to 
date 11 cities are participating in the project. 

24. Following agreement by the Regional Committee at its thirty-sixth session, in 1986, that 
Member States should join together in a concerted European-wide action against tobacco, and 



in line with the Health Assembly's resolution WHA39.14 on tobacco or health, the Regional 
Office prepared itself to become a "smoke-free" area as from 1 January 1988. A European 
Action Plan on Tobacco was reviewed by the thirty-seventh session of the Regional Committee 
(see paragraph 32). 

25. An important event in the field of noncommunicable diseases was the European conference 
on the prevention and control of chronic noncommunicable diseases, held in Varna, Bulgaria, 
in October 1987; at the same time, the directors of the programme on country-wide, 
integrated noncommunicable diseases intervention (CINDI) also met to evaluate the progress of 
the programme, which deals with common risk factors of cancer, cardiovascular diseases, 
diabetes, nutrition, etc. 

26. New guidelines for healthy nutrition are being prepared (the first to be produced for 
developed countries), and a publication on healthy nutrition and the prevention of 
nutrition-related diseases in Europe is due to be issued shortly. 

III. REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

П• Thirty-one Member States were represented at the thirty-seventh session of the Regional 
Committee, held in Bruges, Belgium, from 15 to 19 September 1987. The topics covered were 
wide-ranging, including several policy issues and specific diseases, as well as managerial 
and administrative matters. 

28. The Regional Director 1s reports on the work of WHO in the European Region in 1986 and up 
to June 1987 were of particular interest to representatives, many of whom commented 
favourably on the work accomplished and described new developments in their own countries 
related to the health-for-all movement. 

29. As a follow-up of the discussion at the previous session of the Regional Committee a 
progress report was presented on nuclear accidents and public health, resulting in the 
adoption of resolution EUR/RC37/R2. 

30. The Committee endorsed the proposed policy and priorities for research for health for 
all that had been developed by the European Advisory Committee on Health Research, and 
supported the plan for its promotion in Member States and with the medical research community 
at large. It called for an acceleration of national research in support of health for all, a 
career structure for research workers, better training to improve the quality of research 
design, and improved recognition of the multidisciplinary nature of research within the 
health-for-all context. These proposals were well received, but the Committee cautioned that 
academic freedom should be respected. Resolution EUR/RC37/R3 was adopted. 

31. The health-f or-all strategy called for a reorientation in the planning, training and 
utilization of all health personnel if the goals were to be reached. Clear policies in this 
field were lacking in many countries, and at present three professional categories were 
singled out as needing immediate attention: public health managers, doctors and nurses. It 
was agreed that a comprehensive document should be prepared, synthesizing the problems 
confronting health manpower development in the Region, taking fully into consideration the 
requirements of health-for-all policy implementation in Member States. This would then be 
used in a wide series of debates with health authorities, health personnel and, especially, 
training institutions, to induce the changes required by the health-for-all policy. The 
Regional Committee document on the recruitment, training and functions of public health 
managers would be sent to Member States for consultation. The conference on nursing to be 
held in Vienna in 1988 should be a start to a continuing dialogue to achieve a better 
understanding of the roles and functions of nurses in the health-for-all movement. 
Resolution EUR/RC37/R7 was adopted. 

32. The Committee reviewed the European Action Plan on Tobacco, which places emphasis on the 
protection of non-smokers and the exemplary role that should be played by health 
professionals. It recommended that the campaign be continuous and long term, to avoid only a 
temporary effect. Harmonization of control measures in neighbouring countries was also 
called for. The resolution (EUR/RC37/R9) encourages health authorities to ensure that all 
health premises are free of tobacco smoke, and urges all organizations of health personnel to 
help their members to stop smoking• 

33. The Committee considered a situation report on AIDS and endorsed a European Regional 

Special Programme, emphasizing that due account should be taken of the use of resources and 



implementation of activities of WHO'S Global Special Programme on AIDS. Its resolution 
(EUR/RC37/R5) calls for improvement of the regional AIDS information system, and for the 
Organization 1s close cooperation with countries regarding the prevention of AIDS 
transmission, the provision of medical, social and psychological support for infected 
persons, and the development, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of national AIDS 
programmes. 

34. The Committee endorsed the revised list of regional indicators to be used in the 
forthcoming monitoring of health-for-all strategy development in countries. A special 
briefing session for representatives was organized during the Regional Committee; Member 
States have now received the Common Framework which, together with the regional indicators, 
will form the basis for the 1988 evaluation of national health-for-all development. 

35. The management of WHO 1s resources was first discussed by a sub-group In preparation for 
the Regional Committee's discussions, the outcome of which would have important repercussions 
for the Regional Office in the coming biennia. 

36. Regarding the planning and preparation of the programme budget, as well as the 
health-for-all monitoring and evaluation exercises, the existing mechanisms for consultation 
were considered adequate and satisfactory. The Committee welcomed the increased involvement 
in its work of members of the Executive Board, and expressed the hope that that could be 
extended to other regions• Emphasis was placed on the importance of pursuing the 
well-established policies regarding the award of fellowships； on the need for a more 
balanced use of the working languages of the Regional Office; and oil the need for the 
Consultative Group on Programme Development to make proposals and elaborate mechanisms for 
regular evaluative reviews of country programmes. 

37. Regarding new procedures for the selection of the Regional Directors, the Committee felt 
it best to reach a conclusion only after the Executive Board's discussions in January 1988. 
It therefore requested the Regional Director to take the necessary action to permit a 
discussion in the regional context between January 1988 and the next meeting of the CGPD, and 
to submit a proposal to the thirty-eighth session of the Regional Committee. Resolution 
EUR/RC37/R6 was adopted. 

Global programmes for which the Regional Office for Europe is responsible 

38. The Regional Office continues to be responsible, on behalf of the Director-General, for 
the programmes on Health of the elderly, Accident prevention, and certain elements 
(appropriate health care technology) of Clinical, laboratory and radiological technology for 
systems based on primary health care, as well as for several specific global activities in 
the field of health promotion. Annual review meetings are held with the Director-General to 
analyse progress as well as future perspectives and major directions for action over the next 
few years. 

39. Regarding health of the elderly, a major activity was the preparation to launch an 
international programme of research on aging, in collaboration with the Regional Office for 
the Americas, and in accordance with the Health Assembly 1 s resolution WHA40.29. 

40. The programme on accident prevention concentrated on advocacy for safety, including 
domestic safety, and promotion of national policies through technology assessment and 
information exchange. 

41. In the field of appropriate health care technology (which covers the appropriate use of 
drugs, devices, equipment, procedures and organization of methods in health care systems), 
emphasis was placed oil policy research, cost-effectiveness, quality assurance and information 
exchange• 

42. Regarding health promotion, following the success of the conference held in Ottawa in 
1986 the Regional Office was asked by the Director-General to prepare for a Conference on 
Healthy Public Policy, to be held in Adelaide, Australia, in April 1988. 

43. Several other activities of the European Regional Office involved representatives of 
other regions, in particular from Australia, Canada and the USA. Furthermore, an increasing 
number of staff from the Regional Office have been called upon to cooperate with other 
Regional Offices in activities in developing countries. 


